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NOTTINGHAM CITY COUNCIL  
CHILDREN'S PARTNERSHIP BOARD 
 
MINUTES of the meeting held at Ground Floor Committee Room - Loxley House, 
Station Street, Nottingham, NG2 3NG on 10 December 2014 from 4.00 pm - 6.00 pm. 
 

 
Councillor David 
Mellen 

- 
Chair of the Board and Portfolio 
Holder for Children’s Services 

) 
) 

Nottingham City 
Council 
NHS Nottingham City 
Clinical Commissioning 
Group 

 
Councillor Sam 
Webster 

- Executive Assistant for Schools ) 

 Chris Wallbanks - 
Programme Manager Early 
Intervention and Partnerships 

)
) 

 Jon Rea - 
Engagement and Participation Lead 
Officer 

) 
) 

 Alison Michalska - 
Corporate Director  Children and 
Families 

)
) 

 
 

Sally Seeley - 
Director of Quality and Delivery, 
NHS Nottingham City Clinical 
Commissioning Group 

- 

 Angela Horsley - Clinical Lead - 
Nottingham Children’s 
Hospital 

 Phyllis Brackenbury - 
Children, Young People, Families 
and Health Improvement 

- 
Nottingham CityCare 
Partnership 

 Christine Oliver - 
Strategy and Commissioning 
Manager 

- 
Crime and Drugs 
Partnership 

 James Strawbridge - 
CONGA (City of Nottingham 
Governors’ Association) 
Representative 

) 
) 
) 

Nottingham Schools 

 Andy Sloan - 
Head Teacher, Rosehill School 
(Special School representation) 

)
) 

 

 Jill Robey - 
Head Teacher, Nottingham Nursery 
School and Training Centre 

)
) 

 
Local Safeguarding 
Children Board 
JobCentre Plus 

 Karen Slack - 
Head Teacher, Rise Park Primary 
School 

)
) 

 Sean Kelly  - 
Principal Valley Academy  
(Secondary School) 

) 
) 

 Paul Burnett - Independent Chair  - 
 Jean Sharpe - Senior Customer Services Manager - 

 Stephen McLaren - Literacy Volunteers - 
Community and 
Voluntary Sector 

 Malcolm Cowgill - 
Principal, Central  Nottingham 
College 

- Further Education 

 John Yarham - Chief Executive - Nottingham and 
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Nottinghamshire 
Futures 

 Sue Smith -  - 
Nottinghamshire 
Probation Trust 

 

 Indicates present at meeting 
 
Colleagues, partners and others in attendance:  
 
Clare Fox Crime and Drugs Partnership 
Gemma Summerson Crime and Drugs Partnership 
Dot Veitch Partnership Support Officer 
Carol M Jackson Governance Officer 
 
39  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
Helen Blackman 
Phyllis Brackenbury  
Charlotte Croft 
Uzair Hashimi 
Robert Ghahremani 

Andy Sloan 
Paul Burrows 
Dawn Smith 
John Yarham 
 

 
40  DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 

 
None. 
 
41  MINUTES 

 
The minutes of the meeting held on 15 October 2014 were confirmed and signed by the 
Chair. 
 
 
42  PERFORMANCE REVIEW - QUARTER 2 2014/15 

 
Alison Michalska, Corporate Director Children and Families, presented the report identifying 
key headlines, challenges and an overview of all performance measures linked to the 
Children and Young People’s Plan strategic and operational objectives for the 2014/15 
reporting year to Quarter 2. 
 
Ms Michalska made the following points: 
 
(a) demand for social care and safeguarding services remains high, with higher numbers 

of children in care (up 3% on last year). There are currently around 590 children in 
care in the City. The high number of children with issues not being picked up through 
early intervention remains a challenge; 

 
(b) the adoption rate is improving, however the problem of getting older teenagers 

adopted remains a concern; 
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(c) the Family Support Strategy and Pathway continues to be implemented and 
embedded, and key measures within Safeguarding services, including re-referral 
rates, show positive performance; 

 
(d) teenage pregnancy rates continue to fall and are ahead of the 2020 target;  

 
(e) youth-related crime rates continue to fall, with restorative justice working well; 

 
(f) educational attainment continues to improve across key stages; 

 
(g) an above average percentage of Nottingham children and young people are classed 

as obese, with both health and bullying implications for children; 
 

(h) school absence figures for both primary and secondary level have improved due to 
truancy campaigns, but still  remain unacceptably high; 

 
(i) not in education, employment or training (NEET) levels are slightly higher than in 

previous years. 
 
The key challenges for 2014/15 are; 
 
(a) the continuing high demand for social care and safeguarding services; 
 
(b)  the high numbers of Children in Care; 
 
(c) a need to get better at identifying children at risk; 
 
(d)  the timeliness of Children in Care being placed for adoption; 
 
(e)  the new inspection framework and the capacity of the service to meet demand in the 

current financial climate; 
 
(f) the above average proportion of children and young people with unhealthy weight; 
 
(g) Partnership buy-in to Common Assessment for Families (CAF). Reductions in funding 

are making it harder for the voluntary sector to access CAF training; 
 
(h) school absence figures for primary and secondary is still ranked amongst the worst in 

the country. Cultural issues need to be addressed. The work of the trained Attendance 
Improvement Officers should assist; 

 
(i) the Local Authority’s ability to influence schools under the current educational system 

is much diminished especially with the growth of academies.  The challenge is to 
ensure that all City schools are good or outstanding. 

 
RESOLVED to note the report. 
 
43  REDUCING SUBSTANCE MISUSE 

 
Christine Oliver, Strategy and Commissioning Manager, presented the report updating the 
Board on the review of the Young People’s Substance Misuse system, the implementation of 
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the new Young People’s Specialist Substance Misuse service, the Young Peoples Substance 
Misuse Treatment Services performance and the implications of budget proposals for young 
people’s substance misuse. 
 
The following points were highlighted to the Board: 
 
(a) the Review found that whilst there were key strengths in both the current young 

people’s substance misuse system and the wider universal systems and services, 
both systems were fragmented resulting in potential missed opportunities for early 
interventions; 

 
(b) key strengths include: 
 

 the City has a specialist substance misuse system established for young people; 

 there are a range of good tailored interventions offered; 

 parents and carers are involved where possible to ensure a family and person 
centred 
approach; 

 services have an holistic approach to care plans and work and involve other 
relevant  agencies; 

 there are some strong foundations in place to help shape a future model. 
 
(c) there is evidence of the following areas for improvement; 
 

 potential confusion around services and what they provide; 

 accessibility to information about services; 

 potential gaps in the current system; 

 the need to more fully consult with young people to drive the service planning and 
delivery; 

 to enhance partnership working under the wider health and wellbeing and early 
intervention and prevention programmes; 

 improved links to the safeguarding agenda through contract management; 

 opportunities to utilise existing assets within the City and additional external 
funding. 

 
(d)      the review findings, recommendations and actions present a good opportunity to link 

the substance misuse system and wider young peoples’ provision, working towards a 
more efficient and effective system. All of the actions and recommendations identified 
are achievable through good partnership working and a lead driver for the changes to 
continue to take place; 

 
(e) recommendations from the prevalence section of the Review include: 

 

 continuing to develop and implement a partnership consultation programme; 

 sharing data and findings across services to help better inform delivery, planning,  
monitoring and workforce development; 

 increase partnership working; 

 explore better use of technology; 
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(f)  as part of the review, a number of options were considered for the future model of 
young peoples’ substance misuse. These included the option to make some changes 
to the existing model to increase the focus on early intervention and prevention then to 
tender the specialist service. To fulfil the recommendations of the review the service 
specification included the need to support to the wider children and young peoples’ 
workforce, to increase knowledge and skills in identifying substance use and misuse 
and in delivering lower threshold interventions. This has the longer term aim of freeing 
up the service to deliver specialist treatment only to those that need it, thus reducing 
the cost of a service over the time. A competitive tender process took place over the 
summer of 2014. The successful bidder was Lifeline. Their new service, Lifeline 
Journey, commenced November 3rd 2014. Lifeline also delivers Explore Family in the 
city, a support service for carers, children and families affected by another’s substance 
misuse; 

 
(g) the key performance figures for young people’s substance abuse for Quarter 1 are; 
 

 216 young people in specialist treatment of which 32 were new presentations in the 
quarter. Locally numbers in treatment are down by 9% compared to 2%Nationally; 

 

 referrals from both children and family services and education services have 
decreased by 7%/13% respectively over the last year whereas they have remained 
constant nationally 

 
(g)      key risks to the CYPP relate to the recommendations of the review not being delivered 

e.g. if data is not improved and utilised it may not be possible to get an accurate 
reflection of the cohort and their wider vulnerabilities resulting in being to fully meet 
their needs. If partnership working is not continued and built upon across the wider 
young people’s agenda it will not be possible to reduce vulnerability collectively. 
Another key risk is the financial risk of reducing funding which may result in young 
peoples substance misuse needs not being fully met; 

 
(h)       the Young People’s Substance Misuse system is jointly funded by Public Health, 

Police and Crime Commissioner and Nottingham City Council. This funding pays for 
specialist substance misuse treatment, a prevention programme and a contribution to 
a young peoples’ dual diagnosis service. Savings from the public health budget have 
been identified for three years ending 2016/2017. The tendering has enabled saving to 
contribute to the medium term financial plan. Partnership working will need to continue 
to enable the specialist service to focus on specialist treatment only over the next 12 
months. 

 
RESOLVED to note the report. 
 
44  CHILDREN'S PARTNERSHIP BOARD UPDATE 

 
Chris Wallbanks, Programme Manager Early Intervention and Partnerships, advised the 
Board that the refresh of the Children and Young People’s Plan would cover four delivery 
areas; 
 

 safeguarding; 

 emotional health and wellbeing; 

 attainment and achievement; 
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 stronger families and economic wellbeing; 
 
The refreshed Plan will focus more on outcomes. This is the beginning of the consultation 
process. Board members were invited spend 15 minutes adding, deleting or amending the 
suggested outcomes to the delivery areas. 
 
After members had undertaken this exercise, Chris Wallbanks agreed to look at the 
comments and changes and pull together suggested outcomes for further consultation. 
 
 
45  PARTNER'S UPDATE: SECONDARY EDUCATION 

 
Sean Kelly, Head of Top Valley Academy, presented a report on the barriers facing 
secondary schools in Nottingham. 
 
The following points were highlighted by Mr Kelly: 
 
(a)    a growing lack of coherence and fragmentation in secondary education is caused by; 
 

 the changing educational landscape (started with Building Schools for the Future         
( BSF): academies capital programme alongside BSF); 

 

 a range of academy sponsors in the City (and now from outside the City), stand-
alone academies, free schools/’free choice’ and now NUAST (14-19); 

 
(b)       this leads to challenges for Nottingham City Secondary schools evidenced by; 

 

 a fragmented and at times, isolated City wide effort to address engrained  issues  
for children of Nottingham; 

 

 a growing and unhealthy sense of local competition even though the sector is not 
judged within a local context but against a national one; 

 

 direct central government challenge to local authorities coupled with the 
authorities 

       diminishing capacity to support its schools; 
 

 the National framework used to judge school performance, that does not take 
account of contextual factors (OFSTED); 

 

 moving now to measure progress over time, with the same expectation regardless 
of how low someone's starting point may be; 

 

 currently being ‘monitored’ by both HMI and an ‘educational consultant’ on behalf 
of 
the DFE, both with different interpretations of good progress in a year. 

 
(c)      when looking for best practice models to shape Nottingham’s response to its current 

challenges, Nottingham is directed to the London Challenge. However, more recent 
research has found that once the children’s ethnic background was factored in, the 
London effect in pupil progress was found to disappear. White British pupils tend to 
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achieve the lowest GCSE scores against their attainment to the end of primary school 
compared with those from ethnic minority backgrounds. This white British group makes 
up 36% of Year 11 in London and around 84%, in the rest of England; 

 
(d) Top Valley was rated ‘requires improvement’ by OFSTED. It serves a predominantly 

white British community where the Index of Multiple Deprivation shows the extent of 
wider contextual factors which perhaps explains why public services, including 
education, under perform. 83% of the pupils are white British and given the 
acknowledged national picture of the group’s attainment, it is unlikely that the Academy 
will meet or exceed national expectation; 

 
(e)    Top Valley seeks to use this knowledge to inform judgements about the school, not as 

an excuse, but as an opportunity to remove some of the blame culture on an 
overstretched and under resourced service due to the multiple levels of need; 

 
(f)     Top Valley Foundation is showing improvement; 
 

 2013/14 5.9% absence rate ;2014/15 trend improving; 

 Year 11, 1.5% increase on previous year – against a national decline for this 
year group; 

 NEET 2.7% (3 students); 

 low exclusion rate - 2013/14  4.6% (11/12 NA 8.5%); 

 attainment target 45-50% on track; 

 English/maths progress 60-65% on track; 
 
(g) the current descriptor of what constitutes a ‘good’ school is extremely limited and narrow 

because OFSTED refuses to deal with the complexity of the contextual factors that exist 
in all communities and instead measures all schools in a single national context. The 
Academy shares the ambition to be good (and eventually outstanding) but this will not 
be achieved in isolation unless all the critical external factors such as health, well-being, 
safety, housing and material security are fully aligned with education and aspiration to 
that purpose. 

 
Councillor Sam Webster stressed that it is important for the Leaders of City schools to get 
together and take ownership of the problems, to co-ordinate and tackle issues to avoid losing 
the brighter children to County schools. The Education Improvement Board is already 
working on this. 
 
RESOLVED to thank Sean Kelly for his thought-provoking presentation. 
 
46  SAFEGUARDING UPDATE 

 
Paul Burnett, Independent Chair of the Nottingham City Safeguarding Children Board 
(NCSCB), presented his report.  
 
The following points were highlighted to the Board: 
 
(a)   the NCSCB Annual Report for 2013/14 assesses the impact of the work undertaken in 

2013/14 on service quality and effectiveness on outcomes for children, young people and 
adults in Nottingham City. It evaluates performance against the priorities set in the 
Business Plan 2012/13 and the other statutory functions that the LSCB must undertake; 
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(b)  data analysis has revealed a number of important trends that will continue to be the 
      focus of the Board’s work in the coming year. For example: 
  

an increase in the number of children with child protection plans; 

referral rates that are higher than our statistical neighbours; 

drug and alcohol related issues remaining a key concern in safeguarding referrals; 

an increase in the number of children in care. 
 
(c) the Ofsted report on review of the NCSCB identifies various areas for improvement. 

The    NCSCB’s business priorities have been significantly influenced by the 
recommendations of that process. These have been formulated into an action plan; 

  
(d) since the last NCSCB report to the Board, Nottingham City has experienced the 

inspection of services for children in need of help and protection looked after and care 
leavers which now includes a review of the effectiveness of the local safeguarding 
children’s board. The overall judgement of the NCSCB was ‘requires improvement’ which 
matches the judgement of the other elements of the inspection framework in Nottingham 
City; 

 
(e) the Ofsted inspection provided primarily positive comments on the work being done in 

Nottingham in relation to child sexual exploitation; 
 
(f) steps are being taken to strengthen the relationship between children and  adult services 

in addressing safeguarding issues across families and to better evaluate the impact of 
training and development on safeguarding effectiveness and outcomes for children and 
young people; 

 
(g) the NCSCB and NCASPB will hold their annual development day on 23 January 2015 

and priorities for the Business Plan 2015/18 will be considered there. Any one with any 
issues that they would like to be considered should contact Paul Burnett direct or ask 
their CPB representative to bring them to the Development Day. 

 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1)   to note the NCSCB Annual Report 2013/14; 
 
(2)   to note the report of key developments over the last 10 months in relation to 

inspections, national legislative and policy developments, serious case reviews 
and changes to local safeguarding governance arrangements; 

 
(3)   to consider the areas of future work headlined in the report and the means by 

which continued dialogue between the two Boards might be secured to ensure 
appropriate alignment of activity and continued scrutiny and challenge between 
the two Boards. 

 
 
47  KEY MESSAGES AND ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 

 
None, as items are included within the agenda. 
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48  FORWARD PLAN 

 
It is noted that any requests for the Board to consider further topics, should be forwarded to 
Dot Veitch, Partnership Support Officer at dot.veitch@nottinghamcity.gov.uk    
 
 

mailto:dot.veitch@nottinghamcity.gov.uk

